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Free Clinics of Michigan Annual Meeting and Conference

Friday, May 21, 2021

ZOOM Meeting

Clinics in Attendance:
AuSable Free Clinic, Fountain Clinic, Luke Project, City on a Hill Health Clinic, FernCare Free Clinic, Dr. Gary Burnstein Community Health Clinic, Love in Action Health and Dental Clinic, Holland Free Health Clinic, Baxter Holistic Health Clinic, Oasis of Hope, Hope House Free Medical Clinic, Renewed Hope, St. Peter’s Free Clinic of Hillsdale Co., Kalamazoo Gospel Mission Health Clinic, Downriver Community Clinic, Hope House, Exalta, Hope Medical Clinics.
Individual Attendees:
Dr. Barbara Saul, FCOM QS Ambassador; Kim Kratz BC/BS Michigan; Martha Kershaw, BC/BS Michigan; Phil Bergquist, Michigan Primary Care Association; Nicole Lamoureux CEO/Board President, NAFC
Welcome

Ann Heler, Board President FCOM, welcomed clinic participants and speakers.  She pointed out that this
is the 25th Anniversary of FCOM. Ann also announced that with the proxy votes, the meeting had a quorum.   She then turned the meeting over to Christine Plummer, Treasurer FCOM, for a Zoom tutorial.  Participants were asked to be on “mute” unless asking a question or making a comment.  Questions and comments should be put in “chat”.  Votes will be done by a thumbs up/thumbs down gesture.  The conference is being recorded.  
Agenda

Participants were asked to review and approve the agenda.  Approval was unanimous.

Approval of the Annual Meeting Minutes for 2020

Participants were asked to review and approve the minutes.  Approval was unanimous.

Treasurer’s Report

Christine Plummer has just taken over as Treasurer for FCOM.  There are 29 clinic members.  Total liabilities and equity are $26,583.29.  Approval of the report was unanimous.

Board of Directors Election

The following officers were approved by a unanimous vote:  Ann Heler, President; Jody Buttery, Vice President; Jeff Compagner, Secretary; Christine Plummer, Treasurer

Yearly Board of Directors Affirmations
Signing Conflict of Interest and Code of Ethics were both approved by unanimous vote.

By-Law Additions


Quality Standards discussion and review – Ann Heler said that FCOM is transitioning to a professional organization and that quality standards encompass the whole work of a clinic.  She introduced Dr. Barbara Saul who has volunteered to help clinics with quality standards.  Dr. Saul said that she comes with great caring and interest and has had experience with quality standards working with the Henry Ford Health Care System.  


Organization Membership Criteria, Article III 3.02/3.03 – The following changes have been made:

Added to membership – clinics or resources and referral agencies.  Added to hybrid clinic – They do not require co pays of any kind.  They do not bill patients for any service including any service not covered by their insurance.  These two caveats must be stated in the clinic’s protocols or by-laws.   Added to member responsibilities – Pay dues annually by March 31 and submit an annual Quality Standards document by March 31.  

Anti Discrimination Article VIII addition – FCOM champions diversity in all forms and is committed to ensuring everyone involved within the organization feels welcomed and supported.  Per our Policies and Procedures Whistleblower Protection Polity, individuals with concerns on this matter should contact any member of the Board of Directors.  The Board of Directors members are listed on the FCOM website.

All three additions were unanimously approved.

Annual Report – Ann Heler
Ann Heler, again stated that 2021 is FCOM’s 25th anniversary.  There are 29 member clinics which is the most since 2012.  In 2020, 39 clinics received MDHHS grants in the amount of $11,111.  FCOM began the process of Quality Standards.  The organization wrote and had accepted inclusion in the 2020 BC/BS Safety Net Proclamation.  Connections were reestablished with Rural Health, Tribal Health and the Michigan Primary Care Association.  Monthly updates, including 49 emails were sent to all clinics.  The website has been reconfigured and updated.  Regional meetings have been reinitiated and  held on a regular basis.  During the Covid 19 epidemic all clinics stayed open.  Eight of the clinics administer vaccines.   Looking forward to 2021-2022 FCOM plans to be more active with the state legislature and to proactively assist clinics in reviewing best practices.  In addition, the organization will look for grants to fund a state director and seek Board Members from outside the clinics.  Ann Heler closed by saying that free and charitable clinics are a vital part of the health care fabric of Michigan.  
The Annual Report was unanimously approved.

Recognition

The following received recognition for their service to FCOM –

St, Francis Cabrini Free Clinic celebrating its 71st anniversary

Joyce Hardy, FCOM Board Emeritus – one of the Founders and past president of FCOM

Christine Rainey, PharmD – Prescription waiver advocate

Dr. Barbara Saul – QS Ambassador

Jeff Compagner, Emerson Ross – Website reconfiguration and design

Jeff Compagner and Hope College Public Health Students – Clinic data surveys

Karen Kaashoek – Treasurer since 2004/Founder FCOM.  Now sitting on Board as a representative of FQHC’s, BC/BS Safety Net Conference Team
Justin Brox and Christine Plummer – NAFC Road to Health Equity Committee

Carolyn Barr – Board President Assistant, FTCA Assist

Jody Buttery and Christine Plummer – Zoom Managers

Ann Heler – BCBS 2020 and 2021 Safety Net Conference Team

Presentations

Nicole Lamoureux, CEO/Board President National Association of Free Clinics
Starting two years ago, NAFC has committed itself to building a culture of belonging and a culture of excellence for free and charitable clinics.  Access does not always equal equity.  In terms of Covid 19 responses the pivot has been from emergency to recovery.  On March 4, NAFC met with the White House Covid Supply Chain Committee and has since been named to the task force.  This will allow people at the federal level to understand NAFC member accomplishments better.  In addition, free Covid 19 antibody treatments are available through NAFC.  Clinics doing vaccines are eligible for reimbursement through Medicaid. All clinics were encouraged to have emergency/disaster and active shooter plans in place.  Ms. Lemoureux emphasized the importance of these measure based on personal experience of receiving threats.  NAFC seals were receive by a majority of clinics.  Sixty got gold, fifteen silver and fifteen bronze.  Of the clinics 550 are free clinics, 90 are charitable cinics and 7 are FQHS’s or Look Alikes.  80% of clinics use EMR.  In 2021 NAFC provided 1.9 million flu vaccines, Bombas sox, free medications through Good Rx.     Finally, the Virtual Health Care Symposium will be held October 27-28. NAFC contact is info@nafcclinics.org.  Nicole Lemoureux’s Power Point presentation will be available to all FCOM members.
Phil Bergquist, Michigan Primary Care Association Primary Care Association Health Center Operations
FQHC Outreach and State Updates:

Michigan Primary Care Association is the voice of Michigan community health centers and provides advocacy in Lancing and Washington.  It supports enhanced integrated care.  The Community Health Network in 2020 saw 750,000 individual patients for almost three million visits.  Many had never been seen before.  Health centers address medical, dental, behavioral health, enabling services and substance abuse issues.  Over half of the patients are on Medicaid but many are also homeless or from minority communities.  Health Centers facility projects include making strategic American Plan investments, telehealth, remote patient monitoring, reviewing health disparities and equity emphasis, healthcare workforce training, integrated care advancement and broad practice transformation of value based care.  Priorities which may be shared with free clinics are telehealth, workforce investments (legislative funding), 340B Pharmacy Drug Pricing Program and payment reform.  Phil Bergquist’s Power Point presentation will be available to all FCOM members.

Jeff Compagner, FCOM Board Secretary, Executive Director Holland Free Clinic

FCOM Data Survey Results 2019/2020:

Data is needed to tell the story of free clinics.  FCOM is continuing to collect 2019 pre Covid data.  Data was requested in 2020 from 48 clinics of which 27 or 56% replied.  Of those, 68% operate with a budget under $150,000.  73% said their main services were primary care and 85% said prescriptions.  There was a decrease in mental health services from 53% to 42%.  25,675 individual patients were seen in 70,092 visits.  There were 6841 distinct new patients.  Half of the clinics reported an increase in patient care.  47% of all patients were employed and 18% had insurance.  Items of interest to the clinics were funding, access to affordable medications, medical volunteers, marketing and policy and procedural guidelines.  58% of clinics utilize EMR.  During Covid 75% used telehealth, 46% suspended walk in appointments and 33% temporarily closed.  Information is still needed.  The goal is to look at trends and use data to help free clinics.  Jeff Compagner’s Power Point presentation will be available to all FCOM members.
Justin Brox, FCOM Board Member

Telehealth panel:

Dan Martin, FernCare Free Clinic – In January 2020 FernCare had no telehealth component.  Dr. Barbara Saul, FernCare volunteer, established FernCare in Beta testing with Athena telehealth.  According to Dan Martin, the results thus far have been “anemic”.  There is a lack of comfort with technology both by volunteers and patients.  People like coming in and personally interacting.  Transitioning to telehealth makes patients nervous.  It is an evolving process.  It is especially important to have a champion for telehealth at the clinic like Dr. Saul.

Chawntele Flowers, Baxter Community Holistic Health Center – In January 2020 Baxter had no telehealth.  In June the clinic started using UpDoc but had connection issues.  Providers did not like it because of the connection issues and lack of familiarity.  The clinic would like to do 20% telehealth but the program is now in limbo. 

Justin Brox, Dr. Gary Burnstein Community Health Center – Over a year before January 2020 Burnstein had begun to expend its telehealth footprint.  Originally the clinic used Health Net but now uses Athena.  Providers were resistant at first. One outcome of telehealth is that more tests are being ordered because patients are not physically touched in the examination.  Advantages are that you can have multiple providers at the same time, see patients at odd hours and do facilitated visits with a medical assistant actually with the patient.  With telehealth it is possible to reach remote locations or to go to places like churches and food banks to provide services.  

All three presenters acknowledged the advantages to a telehealth component and said they will continue to work on facilitating telehealth.

Ann Heler reminded participants to turn in their evaluation forms and the annual meeting/conference was adjourned at 12:13 p.m.

Minutes – Carolyn Barr 
Added Note 5/26/21  5 proxy votes: Karen Kaashoek, Board, Cindy Watkins, Board, MAPI, HUDA clinic, Genessee County Free Health Clinic.                                                               Added by Ann Heler

